14741 Governor Oden Bowie Drive Upper Marlboro, Marvland 20772

TTY: (301) 952-3796

Office of the Chairman Prince George's County Planning Boar (301) 952-3561

March 30, 2023

The Honorable Thomas E. Dernoga Chairman Prince George's County Council Wayne K. Curry Administration Building 1301 McCormick Drive Largo, MD 20772

Re: CB-39-2023 and CB-40-2023

Dear Chairman Dernoga:

Thank you for providing the Planning Board an opportunity to review and comment on proposed District Council legislation. During the March 30, 2023 Planning Board meeting, the following positions were adopted in accordance with the Planning Department staff's recommendations on the proposed legislation. A Planning Board Analysis of each bill is attached for your consideration and a brief excerpt from each report is provided below:

CB-39-2023 This bill would amend the Neighborhood Compatibility Standards Table 27-61203(a)(2), Maximum Height in Transitional Areas, to provide new building height standards for development of property within the Central Avenue Corridor in proximity to single-family homes.

Planning Board Recommendation: Support with Amendments. (See Attachment 1 for full analysis)

The Planning Board supports the intent of CB-39-2023. When the neighborhood compatibility standards were initially proposed and considered, there were questions from the Council and other stakeholders as to why flexibility was proposed along US 1 but not along other corridors in the County. At the time, US 1 was the only corridor where significant investment had been occurring along a corridor with narrow commercial or mixed-use frontages immediately adjacent to Residential zones and it was appropriate to provide flexibility. It was recognized that additional corridors would be granted similar flexibility as market conditions evolved.

The time is now ripe for Central Avenue west of Landover Road. Central Avenue is the heart of the Blue Line Corridor, now the County's top focus for reinvestment, and is on the cusp of realizing new investment and redevelopment that now warrant the same flexibility regarding neighborhood compatibility as US 1.

Several technical amendments are necessary prior to the enactment of CB-39-2023 to clarify the location where building height flexibility would apply and to ensure correct legislative formatting.

<u>CB-40-2023</u> This bill would amend the lot coverage and green space requirements for development of property in the Industrial, Employment (IE) Zone of Prince George's County.

Planning Board Recommendation: Support with Amendments. (See Attachment 2 for full analysis)

The Planning Board supports the proposed revisions to the intensity and dimensional standards for the IE (Industrial, Employment) Zone since the Planning Board concurs with Planning Department staff that the originally-approved intensity and dimensional standards for the zone missed the

The Honorable Thomas E. Dernoga Planning Board Recommendation Page 2

mark, particularly with regard to the maximum lot coverage and minimum required green area for development in the IE Zone.

CB-40-2023 proposes a more nuanced approach to the IE Zone wherein property located inside the Capital Beltway will be allowed to develop with more intensity in terms of lot coverage, and with no net lot area minimum requirement. This approach is consistent with supporting infill development on properties zoned IE that have long been industrial in nature and are often located on small lots. It is also consistent with Plan 2035 and other County policy documents that desire redevelopment and infill in areas where infrastructure already exists to support such development.

A more stringent approach is proposed for property zoned IE located outside the Capital Beltway, where lots tend to be larger and less development in general is desired by the County's policies in order to prevent continued sprawl and reduce development pressure on greenfields and open lands. However, in recognition that development of properties zoned IE outside the Capital Beltway may offer opportunities to creatively address environmental impacts caused by new or prior development, CB-40-2023 allows applicants to propose increased lot coverage and reduced green area minimums in exchange for offsetting development impacts through enhanced environmental benefits. Such flexibility would be subject to the Planning Board as proposed in CB-40-2023.

As drafted, CB-40-2023 raises implementation challenges in that the criteria for increasing maximum lot coverage to not more than 80 percent and reducing the minimum green area requirement to not less than 20 percent are not very specific. Refer to Table Note 6 on Page 3 of CB-40-2023 (DR-1).

There are a couple of issues with Table Note 6 as drafted:

- 1. It is not appropriate to include preliminary plans of subdivision (minor or major) because the potential environmental benefits an applicant may propose are not fully vetted and approvable until after the approval of a preliminary plan of subdivision. In addition, a corresponding Subdivision Bill would be necessary should preliminary plans of subdivision remain in CB-40-2023. The Planning Board recommends deleting this procedure from the bill.
- 2. Special exceptions should be added to Table Note 6 because projects requiring special exception approval will not come before the Planning Board, and there would be similar need for development flexibility for special exceptions.
- 3. Rather than list multiple review and approval bodies (the Zoning Hearing Examiner would need be added as a decision party with the addition of special exceptions to the note), the Planning Board recommends deleting "the Planning Board" from Table Note 6 and replacing with "the decision-making body or official" to reflect the terminology used by the Zoning Ordinance.

It must be noted the new Zoning Ordinance is intended to provide for certainty of outcome. The terms "reasonably necessary" and "offset," as they appear in Note 6, could prove to be very broad and make it difficult to determine which applicants are entitled to relief. In light of this, the District Council may wish to simply raise the lot coverage minimum to 80 percent and reduce the green area minimum to 20 percent for development in the IE Zone outside the Capital Beltway and eliminate the additional uncertainty inherent in proposed Table Note 6 and the environmental benefits/offset proposal.

The Honorable Thomas E. Dernoga Planning Board Recommendation Page 3

Finally, the Planning Board notes that detailed site plan or special exception public hearings occur late in the development review cycle, long after applicants have invested in their development and architectural/engineering work. There may be the potential for lost investment opportunities given the uncertainty inherent in variable lot coverage and green area requirements as it may not be necessarily true in practice or clear during due diligence that an applicant can reasonably expect their petitions to be granted.

Several technical amendments should also be made to CB-40-2023 prior to possible enactment:

- 1. The intensity and dimensional standards table is not properly formatted and contains several technical issues such as proposed new language that is not underlined and a legacy hyperlink underline of the term "green area" that should be deleted because the term is not proposed to be added through this bill.
- 2. Table Note 6 is entirely new to this table, and as such, needs to be underlined per legislative convention to reflect it is new, proposed language.

In conjunction with the substantive amendments covered above, the Planning Board believes it would be clearer to present an alternative Draft 2 of CB-40-2023 that corrects the technical issues and incorporates proposed substantive amendments. The Planning Board offers this alternative Draft 2 (see Attachment 3) for the use of the District Council should the Council concur with the Planning Board's recommendations.

As always, Planning Department staff members are available to work with the Council and your legislative staff on any pertinent legislative matters. Please let us know if we may be of further assistance.

Should you have questions, please do not hesitate to contact the Office of the Planning Director at 301-952-3595. Thank you, again, for your consideration.

Sincerely,

Peter A. Shapiro

Chair

Attachments